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ANNUAL PARISH MEETING    
The Minutes of the Annual Meeting of Lea, Garsdon & Cleverton Parishes held on Tuesday May 17th 2011   in Lea Village Hall which commenced at 19:30 hours.

Present:   Cllr. J M Cull; (In the Chair),

Cllrs:  J Crockett; B E Gore and M Porter. 
             In attendance: Cllr. T R Sturgis and PCSO 6014 D Maule. 
             12 Parishioners were also present.    

Apologies:   Cllrs A. W. Barnes;   A P Fuller; N T Maidment. (Holiday); PC 1264 S Humphries
Welcome:   The Chairman, Cllr John Cull welcomed our Visitors and the Members of the Public.

Minutes:  The Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on May 18th 2010 having been circulated     were taken as read and signed as true and correct record.  The Chairman signed the Minutes.

Police Report:  In the absence PC Humphries the PCSO Maule read the report.  “I have been the local area officer for the past 15 months. Here is a run down of incidents reported to Police since 01/04/10. I have broken them down into the 3 villages

 Lea

In the past 12 months 10 incidents were reported to Police, 9 of which were crimes.

These include 2 incidents of poaching; one house burglary; one shed burglary; 2 assaults which took place in a house resulting in minor injuries for which a man has been arrested and charged. 2 cars and a table damaged at an incident at an event. A man has been interviewed but not charged in accordance with the victims wishes. In 2009 – 2010 there were 15 incidents so this is a drop of 33%

             Garsdon

A motorbike was stolen from an outbuilding in the past 12 months, this compares with 7 incidents in 2009 – 2010, which were 5 crimes and 2 other incidents so a substantial drop however you read it

         Cleverton There have been no incidents here reported since October 2008.
Other matters: There has been some interest shown by this council in the Community Speed Watch scheme which has been taken on by several neighbouring villages. Although I am not aware of any current regular speeding issues in this area I am happy to assist anyone thinking of volunteering to be part of this community based initiative which has the aim of educating drivers to reduce their speed in the first place rather than rely on enforcement which should be a last option. Training sessions take place on a regular basis for new volunteers – I was present at one at the weekend

           Police priorities: You may have seen on the front page of The Standard last week about damage being done to the Fosse way at Easton Grey by off road vehicles. This has been an ongoing problem for years but at last Police and other agencies have agreed a plan to stop the problem once and for all. This means that for this quarter I will be committed to this whilst  Durry will maintain a  high physical presence within our communities, this includes mobile and foot patrols where possible although you may appreciate the Police’s finite resources are stretched thinner all the time and I admit we are unable to do this as much as I would like.

            We are also committed to quarterly street briefings in all 3 villages. The next one is next Wednesday 1st June 2011 1230 – 1330 hrs outside this hall but may be moved on future briefings to outside the Church.   I have sent the Clerk posters advertising this event and will be planning further meetings for late summer/Autumn in the near future to be advertised soon. The Chairman thanked PCSO Maule for reading PC Humphries’s report.  
                PCSO Maule answered some questions on speeding and allied crime matters. The Chairman advised that Community Speed Watch had not been taken up by the PC due to the numbers required to operate the system, this could change if volunteers were forthcoming in sufficient numbers.
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Chairman’s report: The Chairman, Cllr J M Cull presented his report.
    The Chairman began his review by stating that during the year the Parish Council had held 6 meetings, plus the Annual Parish Meeting and 4 Planning Committee meetings. Also there had been 4 JPFJMC meetings and a meeting of the Allotment Tenants. 
    The Chairman represented the Parish Council at Area Board meetings and with the Parish Clerk, attended other events in connection with Parish business.

     It was noted that during the year two Councillors had resigned – Jane Mounsey and Shaun Hunt. The Chairman thanked them both for their valuable contribution to the activities of the Parish.

     In his review the Chairman stated the following:

    The Village Hall Management Committee continued its excellent work in managing this village facility. The Committee have been able to sustain the general usage and make it attractive to outside users.

    The Management Committee Chairman, Lee Matthews, unfortunately had to resign from the Committee due to changes in his working role and he will be sadly missed. It was stated that this Committee is always looking for additional members to join their group.

    The Jubilee Playing field continues to be popular, and the committee continues to energetically raise funds for the development and upkeep of this facility. The grass-cutting contractor, now in its third contract year, has continued to enhance the appearance of the playing field.

The telephone boxes in Lea and Garsdon have been put to good use. The Garsdon box is used to display Parish information and the box in Lea has been converted into a min-library this year as a “Book Exchange” centre where books have been donated and Parishioners can borrow and return books. Although still in its early days the facility seems to be a success.

    The allotments continue to be popular with all plots let and there is a small waiting list.

The Parish entered the Best Kept Village competition but were again unsuccessful. The competition has been entered again but to achieve success the village must ensure that a tidy condition is maintained. Victory in this competition carries a cash prize which would help towards the Parish costs. Despite all efforts dog fouling continues to be a problem. Signs have been erected and bins placed in strategic places but some dog owners are still not clearing up after their pets.

    Financially despite the rising cost of services, the Precept increase (the first increase for two    years) has been kept to a minimum. Both internal and external Auditors verified that our accounts and accounting practises were both accurate and sound. Within the year we made small donations to the Wiltshire Bobby Van Trust, the Wiltshire St John Ambulance and Vitalise.

The Parish has benefited from a good relationship with the Neighbourhood Police team who have kept us in touch with policing matters affecting the surrounding district. The Neighbourhood Watch scheme under Cllr Mike Porter’s leadership has kept all involved parties up-to-date with information on matters related to property and personal protection.

The Highways Department through the Parish Steward scheme continued to provide a good service. The Parish is trying hard to get key areas of the road and footpath system to the top of the priority list for repair.

     The Parish is seen as a relatively crime free environment, with flourishing places of worship and the village school is successful and well respected. The one sadness is that the pub in the village is still not fulfilling its true role at the centre of the community. 

The is also disappointment at the failure of Wiltshire Council to demonstrate its commitment to the promised devolvement of spending power to the end users and to uphold the wishes of local communities. A vigorous campaigned was mounted to take control of the grass cutting service carried out by Wiltshire Council within our village. But sadly the enthusiasm was not matched by Wiltshire Council who after a drawn out period of time offered an unrealistic amount of money to take on the task and sought to impose conditions that were also unacceptable. 

     In conclusion the Chairman thanked the following: 

     A special thank you to Andrew Gill, the Internal Auditor, for ensuring that our procedures and financial practises are sound.  The Wiltshire Councillor for his help, support and guidance throughout the year. A big thank you to the Parish Councillors for their work on behalf of the village and a special thank you to our Parish Clerk for his continued dedication to the post and the community at large.

     Information about what is going in the parish can be found by logging on to the Parish web site or reading our section in the St Giles PCC newsletter.

    The Chairman thanked everyone for supporting him throughout the year.
A question was asked about progress with “The Street” pavement.  This had been prioritized by Highways; it was now a matter of funding. The Chairman’s report was adopted.
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Wiltshire Council Report:  Cllr T R Sturgis reported that the latest edition of your Wiltshire Magazine, delivered to all households this month, contained a summary of our four year business plan. 

There have been many changes since the Coalition Government took control after the general election last May, not only 28% in our grant funding but also more than 300 pieces of legislation. There are also large increases in the number of older people living in our county and this has to be managed. The plan is bold and different from other authorities; it sets out how we intend to meet the challenges whilst delivering our vision to create stronger, more resilient local communities. It defines our goals:

· To provide high quality, low cost customer focused services.

· To prioritise local issues.

· To be open and honest in all decision making.

· To work with all our partners to support Wiltshire’s local communities.

We believe we can do this by having a four year plan and taking advantage of being a new unitary authority. It will be necessary to realign our resources and there will be some radical changes to how we provide some of our services and we will reduce the number of our offices and buildings. This will protect our most vulnerable citizens by investing in their services, provide investment to enhance key services and keep council tax low.

This is an ambitious plan, we want to support our communities so they are able to help themselves and improve the quality of life and the economy of Wiltshire.

This year the council has completed the new Bourne Hill Offices in Salisbury, new library in Pewsey both within budget and on time. In Chippenham the offices at Monkton Park have been in-sourced following the collapse of the PFI operator this makes an immediate saving of £350 thousand a year, and the studio hall at the Olympiad has been redeveloped to maximise the use of the building.

Following the savings from the move to one council in the first year more savings have been made by the reduction of 220 managers. The Communication budget following the successful transition to one council has now been cut by 40% (£1.4M). Further savings are being made through better procurement and the in sourcing of our ICT will save £2.4 M this year.

Adult care services have been recognised as one of the best in the country, Ofsted reported our children services are performing well and our reduction of waste going to landfill continues to improve. 

More money is being spent on our roads and the new waste services will start this autumn with the kerbside plastic bottles and cardboard collection.

I am committed to doing things with people not to people providing open and honest decision making.

The Chairman thanked Cllr Sturgis for his comments and report.
 Finances:   Draft Receipts & Payments account for 2010/2011:
           Copies of the draft accounts were circulated; they showed various changes in indirect and   direct costs for the period which resulted in a slight reduction in the Precept over last year. The RFO went through the accounts in detail.  He thanked Mrs Harrold for the checking the Bank reconciliation and the Receipts & Payments account. Mr Andrew Gill was thanked for kindly carrying out the Internal Audit, The accounts had been found to be in order and would be presented to the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council for adoption.  Under the usual procedures the books and accounts would be available for public inspection in due course.   
Reports:     a) Lea Village Hall Management Committee Report:

In the absence of Cllr Fuller; Chairman of the Village Hall Committee report was presented Cllr Cull.  Annual Report.  There have been a number of changes during 2010/2011. We have lost  Chairman Lee Matthews.  I would like to take the opportunity to thank Lee for all his hard and innovative work for the Village Hall.  We also lost Tom Coleman as a Committee Member and Maintenance man.  We are reaping the benefit of both their efforts.   I would like to thank Bridget Haines who has already made her presence felt and my thanks to everyone on the Committee for their commitment   and efforts.  These have resulted in an excellent year financially and our usual high standard of social events.  We still have projects to tackle in the coming year and I am confidant that with the support of the Committee and Parish these will come to fruition. The report was adopted
         b) Neighbourhood Watch Report:
      Cllr M Porter – Co-ordinator for Lea Village reported that over 135 homes in Lea, Cleverton and Garsdon were enrolled in the NHW scheme. He stated that he was maintaining contact with the NHW Scheme Co-ordinator and the Police and other NHW village groups, and had also attended three villages at a cost of £120:00. The report was adopted
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Reports: c) Rights of Way Report:     

Cllr Crockett reported that there were no problems with the Rights of Way within the Parish.
However Footpath 11 over the ground adjacent to Aquetong Farm was being relocated to a more convenient line.  Cllr Crockett was thanked for his comments.
The matter of the Gate on Footpath 9 was raised.  The bottom was wired up to prevent animals passing through the opening, thus dog walkers had to lift their animal over the gate to continue on the path.  It was also wired closed, which point was disputed.

Celebration of HM Queen’s Diamond Jubilee June 2012: 
The Village Organisations should consider whether they wished to celebrate this event jointly for the benefit of the Parish.      Village Hall Committee, W.I; St Giles Church and the Parish Council and others would need to be consulted.
Questions:
Speed: The matter of speeding vehicles was raised.  It was felt that the numbers of cars parked in The Street acted as a chicane and therefore discouraged speed.  A Golden River survey had been carried out a while ago, it had not identified major problems. It was suggested that we should endeavour to obtain a Speed Indicator Device (SID) for the village.  This was felt only to be effective within the immediate area of the SID.  Wilts Police Speed Watch Scheme was operated by several villages in the area but required a group of about 12 volunteers to man the scheme as each group had to consist of 3 persons.  Police Training is given. 

School drop off and collection of pupils: The matter of School time drop of and collection was raised with the attitude of the many drivers being considered aggressive and many parents had dogs on leads but could be seen as frightening to the children. PCSO Maule advised that there were more village schools than Wilts Police – Malmesbury Rural Team had resources to cover.  

Bonfires: Comment was made regarding the lighting of Bonfires. Several were lit without regard to neighbours.  The Clerk to ascertain the details and publish the relevant byelaws.  
In the absence of any further matters for discussion the Chairman thanked all for their interest and attendance and closed the proceedings at 20:40 hours.

Signed:                                                                             Date: 
